LAF Chairs Meeting 3 March 2016
Item 6: Contributions from all
This note is collated and formatted by Carys Drew, NRW from submissions from LAF Chairs (or representative member of the LAF).  Please note that items are included as provided by their author.  
Arfon and Dwyfor LAF
Update from: Vincent Mears, Chair
The Forum was re-elected in March 2015 with a number of new members from diverse backgrounds who have settled in well.

Meetings have been switched to the evening after twelve years of afternoon meetings.

A number of major consultations have been put before the Wales LAF's, mostly at short notice, and then appear to have been held over by the Welsh Government until after the elections this May when actions may be taken and those actions will depend on the political constitution of the new government. One wonders whether the time spent will have been totally wasted. Is this a good way to treat major changes to access, the national parks and AONB's?
Will there be more than half a dozen LAF's if proposals for Local Authority reorganisation go ahead?

We are fortunate to have the secretary of the Northern and Southern Snowdonia LAF's as a member and deputy chairman of the LAF. This allows good channels of communication and joint subgroups to discuss major issues such as the access green paper and the guidance for new ROWIP's. In the light of cuts to Local Authority budgets it is hard to see how these will be prepared without significant funding from the Assembly Government.

Cuts to the Gwynedd Council spending budgets have been discussed at length. The Council mounted a major public consultation to which the Forum responded. The proposal to close the pedestrian access across the Mawddach estuary bridge because the Council wished to cease paying Network Rail for the privilege, made national and international news. The Council has now appeared to back away from this and similar headline grabbing contentious issues, for the time being, but around £110,000 will go from the Rights of Way budget over two years and around £60,000 from the Countryside budget; many public toilets are set to close, Blue Flag beach awards will not be paid for, the maritime section will not have sufficient funding for beach cleaning and supervision of bathing and boating activities, as well as having no budget for maintaining country parks; tourist information offices will almost certainly close. All of these cuts will have a major effect on access and tourism; the latter contributes over £1,000,000 to the economy of the County and the tourist industry, 60% of which is closely linked to walking, is the biggest employer.

A subgroup has responded to a planning application from the quarry operator at Bethesda to close a public right of way for a further 15 years and potentially indefinitely due to reclamation of slate from waste tips despite the fact that it has installed zip wire attractions on part of the tip.

We have been pleased that the Welsh Government has finally come up with a 90% funding package for the Wales Coastal Path. We have made a couple of site visits to look at problems and diversions caused by marina development and erosion of unstable glacial till cliffs. We have also visited the new Pwllheli sailing academy development which has improved access to the beach and sailing facilities and has also provided much needed toilet and cafe facilities with public access. It looks set to bring in much needed income to the local economy from international sailing events and to foster international relations.

We have had a number of discussions regarding the effect of new pylons and cabling to be installed by Powergen as a result of the proposed new Wylfa atomic power station and the output of offshore wind farms. The major impact in our area is the crossing of the Menai Strait. We met with Powergen representatives and responded to the consultation. We hope that our comments contributed to the decision to try to put the cabling under the Menai Strait rather than over it. Hopefully the same will happen at the Glaslyn estuary at Porthmadog.


Caerphilly LAF

Update from: William Lindsay, Chair

The final meeting of the previous 3-year Caerphilly LAF was held in June last year, and the inaugural meeting of the new LAF held on 9th October, the reappointment process as usual being conducted most efficiently by officers of the Council.  Whilst always sad to see existing members leave, we have two new members to enhance the good balance of interests which we always manage to achieve in our LAF.  

On-going activities include working to help establish voluntary groups whose contribution to maintaining parts of the network is much appreciated by the Rights of Way Team; actions to help improve the bridleway network throughout the Country Borough, with emphasis on certain aspects of highway signage and safety; off-road motorbikes of course [with a talk from a PC who gave a comprehensive update on the powers the police currently have at their disposal, together with other measures they take in tackling this nuisance]; support with local groups who organise walking events as well as Caerphilly County Borough’s official Annual Walk Event.  

Arising out of a more conscious effort for Forum members to instigate matters of concern to them, a new issue we are pursuing, with a view not so much towards access to the countryside but enjoyment of the countryside, is one of litter & flytipping.  Both reach enormous and unacceptable proportions in much of the borough.  We have had talks with a Council representative on these matters, and will be taking the matter forward in whatever direction we can.  

Talks have also been held with Planners regarding the treatment of footpaths in new housing developments.  There appears to be a lack of any official planning policy on this matter.  

Finally, later this month the Forum members will be attending a Disability Training Event.  The last one we had some years ago was found to be invaluable in increasing our awareness of the issues involved for those less-able users of the footpath network, country parks and the countryside generally.  

Carmarthenshire LAF
Update from: Mark Hadley, Chair

In this my first year as Chair of the forum, there have been a number of areas where in my opinion the Forum has made significant progress and had an input into the future of rights of way management within Carmarthenshire / Wales. These have included:

· Working closely with CCC’s Environment Department with regards to consultation concerning the introduction of Dog Control Orders under the new Public Spaces Protection Orders legislation.

· Improving the awareness of the existence of the Forum by ensuring increased input into consultations relating to access within the County, working closely with the forums Natural Resources Wales Representative and contacting all Community Councils within the County to remind them of the forums existence.
· The attendance of Councillor Deryk Cundy – CCC Chair of Community Scrutiny Committee at the last meeting of the year, which has assisted with getting the forums views and opinions heard at a higher level within CCC.
· Providing an in depth response to the Welsh Government’s Green Paper on Improving Opportunities to Access the Outdoors for Responsible Recreation, which will influence policy regarding rights of way management for the next Assembly term.
· In depth discussions with regards to the Brechfa Wind Farm projects and how they may affect the rights of way network within the County.

· The recruitment of four new members who are:

· Becky Chunisingh

· Richard Legitt

· Jane Evans

· Geoffrey Williams (Previous Chair of Carmarthenshire Local Access Forum)

· The production of an annual report from January 2015 – December 2015. This will help to outline the work of the LAF and our programme for the next year.

In these times of reduced budgets for local authorities the forum has noticed a significant reduction in the numbers of local authority staff on the ground and would like to formally thank the small team that remain for doing the best they can to look after the rights of way within the County.

It is hoped that the results from the consultation on the Welsh Government Green Paper: Improving Opportunities to Access the Outdoors for Responsible Recreation will be used to influence policy in the future and reverse the trend of continuing budget cuts for a resource that is significantly important to this rural County and tourist destination.

Flintshire LAF

Update from: Jean Rosenfeld
In response to the reviews of LAFs' performance and the workshop held last year, the Flintshire LAF is developing several initiatives to improve its effectiveness and raise awareness of its role and activities. We are improving the LAF web pages to make them more informative and interesting to the public. We have agreed that the LAF will itself write its annual report, to include not only the minimum and rather boring information required by statute, but also some comments, possibly with illustrations, on how we feel access issues are being addressed in Flintshire. We have also agreed to work proactively on three projects. We will aim to re-establish effective collaboration with the Flintshire Tourism sector and with Community Councils. Our previous projects in those areas had gradually faded out as a result of various factors (principally changes in personnel and uncertainties in the FCC's structure and policies resulting from financial pressures), but we think that it is timely to rebuild on the foundations that those past projects have laid down. We are also initiating contacts with health officials in the County, with a view of increasing awareness amongst professionals of the physical and mental health benefits of access to green spaces and the countryside. In particular we think there are opportunities to increase awareness of the benefits to health and well-being among medical practitioners to increase referral of patients to outdoor activities as a positive means to improve their physical or mental conditions.
Monmouthshire LAF

Update from: Richard Davies Chair

· We have given further consideration the implications of the proposed M.4 diversion. The comments of the County and the LAF concerning future access arrangements have largely been taken on board by the Welsh Government. We will continue to work closely with Newport LAF.

· Treadlightly who represent responsible 4WD users are working with Monmouthshire Council on a scheme to improve and reopen historic routes. The LAF have been involved throughout and have agreed to a trial scheme to include 5 routes, stressing the need for careful and close cooperation with adjoining landowners and Community Councils.

· Members met specifically to discuss the Green Paper seeking to improve opportunities for access for responsible recreation and the Chair submitted a response reflecting members’ views.

· On the ROWIP review members supported the view of the County that the process of renewal should not be as lengthy as suggested in the guidance. Bearing in mind the usefulness of the existing document, particularly for securing grant funding, we would want to see the new plan ready by 2017. Some of our members worked on the preparation of the first ROWIP and we are keen to take a strong supporting and advisory role with the review. We will also work with the BBLAF regarding any changes resulting from the inclusion of the part of the County in the National Park in the process.

· The current Monmouthshire LAF ends in November 2016 but we will work with the County to ensure there is continuity and will start the recruiting process well in advance. We will also do our best to ensure that there is a wide range of user groups represented on the new LAF, as widespread as possible around the County and that new members get early training.

· Our recently completed Annual Report sets out fully our work over the last 12 months and our work programme.

Newport LAF
Update from: Anne Underwood, Chair

The current forum is about to end its 3 year term.  The last two years have been particularly difficult, with only one meeting taking place in 2014 and none since September of 2015.  
These problems have been due to staffing issues within the council’s Green Services department, with vacancies, sickness and redeployment of officers to other tasks all making contributions.  Provision of secretarial services has also been difficult.

However, the LAF has been able to respond to important consultations, such as the Access Green Paper and proposals for the new M4 relief road.  Because of the staffing problems it has not been possible to comply with a resolution passed to begin the appointment process for a new LAF before cessation of the old.

A final meeting of the LAF is scheduled for the week following the Chairs Meeting. 

POWYS LAF

Update from: Edmund Hayward, Chair
Powys LAF has met three times since the last Chairs meeting. 

The June 2015 meeting started with a site visit to the Wye Valley Walk to look at a diversion which had been made by the LA of a section of the original route along a permissive right of way very close to the river onto the adjacent minor road due to the state of a bridge on the permissive section. The LAF accepted that the diversion was probably inevitable at least in the short term but felt that the LA should have been more proactive in contacting interested parties and seeking alternative solutions and that better signage was needed. 

Glastir Permissive Access applications were dealt with at all three meetings. LAF members local to the relevant sites had volunteered to attend site meetings with the applicants and presented the applications to the full LAF, using a template designed by our LAF and subsequently offered to other LAFs. Although the LAF felt that this was a worthy activity, concern was expressed at the process, including the lack of a requirement for the final outcome of the applications to be reported back to the LAF and imbalance in having a volunteer body approving what are effectively commercial applications.

The LAF gave full responses to the Active Travel Act and Access Green Paper consultations and formed a subcommittee to review the ROWIP guidance. 

At the January 2016 meeting, a code of best practice relating to the use of a launch site on the River Wye for canoes was presented to the LAF and a locally “hot” issue concerning an urban footbridge over the Heart of Wales railway was debated. 
Wrexham LAF

Update from: Tim Stratton, Chair

ROWIP Guidance - trawl for useful links/information

Responded to NRW’s request with links to BHS’s website, reference to the relevant British Standard on gates, stiles etc and a Dept of Transport specification for horse crossings of roads.

Multi-user Routes in NE Wales


After the last LAF meeting’s discussions on the Wrexham Heritage multi-user Trail, I had a chat with Jean Rosenthal and a Denb’s Countryside officer on devising a strategy to integrate the Equine/Multi-user routes in Denb’s, Wrexham and Flintshire.  The Association of Volunteer Organisations – Wrexham was contacted for possible funding sources for interested partners. Subsequently, an initial meeting was had with Cadwyn Clwyd about possible funding from the EU Rural Development Plan – preparation for this meeting.

Funding Streams Information – AVOW

I now receive regular e-mail updates from AVOW. These appear useful, but I’d appreciate another member evaluating them for any interested bodies.

MapMyPaths

Was notified of this project – to map non-motorised routes(?) across Wales. Appears to be for walkers rather than multi-user.

Country Landowners’ Association
With Edward’s facilitation, Sharron (as a member) and I met a regional CLA representative to discuss how the CLA may coordinate with Welsh LAF’s. Mr de Winter sits on Powys LAF and may be a contact at the Chairs’ Conference.

Clwydian Range & Dee Valley AONB

Attended the Annual Forum – interesting.

Bridleway DMMO

Facilitated NE Wales Bridleways Ass. Submission of a DMMO for a bridleway on the Minera/Berwig disused railway.

Access & Recreation Green Paper
Forwarded Wrexham LAF’s response.
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